MINISTRY OF SOCIAL
DEVELOPMENT

TE MANATU WHAKAHIATO ORA

Thank you for your email of 20 August 2019 requesting, under the Official
Information Act 1982, the following information:

e The number and type of sanctions that have been imposed on benefits from
January 2017 to date, broken down by region and quarter.

As you are aware, a sanction is imposed on a benefit when a client has not fulfilled
their obligations. Over the last five years there has been an overall decline in the
number of sanctions issued, particularly sanctions imposed where clients have not
fulfilled their work-related obligations.

The Ministry publishes data relating to sanctions on a quarterly basis, including the
number of sanctions imposed, broken down by Work and Income region. This
information is available at: bout-msd-and-our-work

r r istics/benefit/| -quarterly-results/ benefit-sanctions.html.

There are three types of sanctions: graduated (percentage reduction in benefit
amount), suspended and cancelled. Sanctions can affect benefit recipients in a
number of ways depending on their circumstances and the number of times they
have had a sanction imposed over the last 12 months. Not everyone who does not
meet their obligations will be sanctioned. A sanction can be withdrawn when a client
re-complies or provides additional information.

Please find enclosed a table showing the number and type of sanctions imposed on
benefits for the period 1 March 2017 to 30 June 2019, broken down by region and
quarter.

Please note, in order to protect client privacy, some values are suppressed and are
represented by 'S’. The Ministry is unable to provide you with the exact number as
releasing this information is likely to risk identifying the individuals concerned. As
such, this information is withheld under section 9(2)(a) of the Act. The need to
protect the privacy of these individuals outweighs and public interest in the
information.

The principles and purposes of the Official Information Act 1982 under which you
made your request are:
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e« to create greater openness and transparency about the plans, work and
activities of the Government,

e to increase the ability of the public to participate in the making and
administration of our laws and policies and

» to lead to greater accountability in the conduct of public affairs.

The Ministry fully supports those principles and purposes. The Ministry therefore
intends to make the information contained in this letter and any attached documents
available to the wider public shortly. The Ministry will do this by publishing this letter
on the Ministry of Social Development’s website. Your personal details will be deleted
and the Ministry will not publish any information that would identify you as the
person who requested the information.

If you wish to discuss this response with us, please feel free to contact
OIA Requests@msd.govt.nz.

If you are not satisfied with this response regarding sanctions imposed on benefits,
you have the right to seek an investigation and review by the Ombudsman.

Information about how to make a complaint is available at
www.ombudsman,parliament.nz or 0800 802 602.

Yours sincerely

Bridget Saunders
Manager, Issue Resolution, Service Delivery
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